Trustees of the New Castle Common






Minutes of December 1, 2009


Trustees of the New Castle Common

Meeting Minutes

December 1, 2009
Present:  Messrs. Wilson , Alfree, Appleby, Castagno, DeAscanis, Gallagher, Gambacorta, Peden ,Viola, Yacucci; Ms. Fiske, Ms. Ross, Mr. Taylor, Esq., and Ms. MacDonough, Executive Secretary.  Also, Mr. Jim Meek, Mrs. Rita Meek and family; Mrs. DeAscanis and family; Mr. Ted Megginson and Mr. Bill Barthel;  Mr. Earl Carpenter and Mrs. Mimi Carpenter; and Mr. Paul Freebery, Mr. John Fillo and Eagle Scouts Paul Freebery, Jr., and Serguel Akiti.
The monthly meeting of the Trustees was held on Tuesday, December 1, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. in the Trustees Room of the Old Town Hall.  Mr. Wilson called the meeting to order, followed by a moment of silence.
ELECTION COMMITTEE – Mr. Gallagher reporting.
Mr. Gallagher gave the report of the November 7, 2009, election to fill the seat of R. James Quillen, Jr.  The vote tally was Jim Meek 177, Jan Clairmont 59, for a total of 236 votes including 17 absentee ballots.  Election expenses were $1,598.  Twenty- two persons have registered to vote since the last election in January, including 12 on November 7.  Mr. Wilson then swore in Mr. Meek for a 12-year term.
After the swearing-in, Mr. Alfree announced that as of November 28, Mr. DeAscanis had reached his 45th anniversary of serving on the Board.  He was presented with a copy of the Trustee group portrait from 1965, (his first) and given a round of applause.

Calendar Additions:  Mr. Alfree said that the Officer Nomination and Committee Assignment questionnaire would be mailed the week of 12/21, and the completed forms are due no later than Friday, January 8.
Minutes:

The minutes of the November 3, 2009 meeting were not yet distributed.  They will be sent to the Board as soon as possible and presented for approval at the January meeting.
Executive Secretary’s Report:  Ms. MacDonough said that the 2010 community grant applications will be sent out shortly.  Other work items include new Library Trustee vault space planning and archive organization; incorporation of approved changes into the Bylaws; and regular administrative tasks. 
Treasurer’s Report:
The Treasurer’s Report was approved as submitted.  Mr. Appleby reported that we are in a solvent cash position.  Fourth quarter sewer bills were paid in early November.   
Business from the Floor:
Paul Freebery, Sr., announced that the two Eagle Scout projects on Trust property have been completed.  He introduced John Fillo, Scoutmaster of Troop 27. Handouts were distributed to the Board detailing the projects.  Serguel Akiti gave a PowerPoint presentation on the improvements to the Minipark at 5 E. 2nd Street:  removal of old shrubs and stumps, cleaning and repairs to benches and brick wall, and powerwashing and painting the fence and the bulletin board.  Paul Freebery Jr. then reported on his project, which was to repair, repaint and replace benches in Battery Park, pour concrete pads, and assemble new tables.  Both Scouts planned and executed the projects from start to finish, including recruiting the workers and securing donations of materials and equipment.  Each project had multiple components and required significant manpower and time, and both Scouts said they learned a great deal from the process.  The Board applauded the quality of the work and the impressive accomplishments of the Scouts.  Mr. Viola said he had heard excellent feedback from the community.  Mr. Wilson thanked the Scouting delegation for selecting Eagle Scout projects that benefit New Castle and Trust properties.
Business from the Floor, cont:
Mr. Barthel, President of City Council, gave an update on the “green” (or stimulus) drainage projects.  He thanked the Board on behalf of City Council for its philosophical and financial support of the projects.  Bruce Jones of Greenstone Engineering has advised Mr. Barthel that project engineering and design  is 95% complete and under final review by the Conservation District and DNREC.  The three major projects will be divided into five separate bid packages:

· Buttonwood Dyke Flood Mitigation/Tide Gates
· Buttonwood Dyke Flood Mitigation/Wetlands Enhancement
· Washington Park Flood Mitigation 
· Stormwater Management Pond Improvement/Boothhurst, Centerpoint, and Johnson Way
· Stormwater Management Pond Improvement/Twin Spans, Riveredge and Airport Holdings
Permits must be obtained by December 15.  Projects will be advertised for bid by December 25.  The City expects to receive the loan proceeds by February.  Repayments to the State revolving fund will be interest-only through 2010.  The interest rate is 2% and the payments will be quarterly. Mr. Appleby and Mr. Castagno asked for a pro forma drawdown schedule so the Board would be aware of when the Trust portion of the commitment would be due.  As there is still some confusion about how this will be structured, Mr. Gallagher suggested that Mr. Barthel meet with the Finance Committee.  Mr. Wilson thanked Mr. Barthel and the City for taking the lead on applying for the funds and securing these critical drainage improvements.
PROPERTY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Alfree reporting.
Family Foundations Academy Expansion – Committee met with the school representatives November 30, including Dr. Brewington, Mr. Moore, attorney Breck Smith, architect Samuel Homsey, and engineer Mark Ziegler.  There was a lengthy discussion about expansion plans and the issues and concerns previously raised by the Committee.  The school now needs to determine what planning, zoning or other reviews and permits would be required from the City.
Burger King – Mr. Taylor and Odyssey Foods’ attorneys are working on the terms of the new lease.  The timeframe for completion is mid-December, and from the buyer’s perspective this transaction is part of a larger one including the three other Burger King locations now operated by Gary Harting.  Mr. Alfree moved that the Property Development Committee be authorized to complete the legal document review and execute the signing of the new lease.  Motion passed. 

Amazon Lease – In November the Board authorized the Committee to finalize an agreement with McConnell Development with regard to the rent rate for the 2007-2012 lease term.  Mr. Taylor is working on the addendum to formalize this agreement.
Castle Dealership – A letter from the attorney for the tenant was received November 11 confirming that Castle will not be exercising their option for the next lease term beginning 5/1/10.  Mr. Alfree reviewed the Board’s options, including asking the tenant to remove the building on the site.  He recommended an environmental assessment to determine whether any site contamination has occurred, and also a structural evaluation.  Until April 30, 2010, inquiries about the sale of the lease/development of the site (including the building) will still be referred to Bill Ganc of White Realty, representing Castle.
Municipal Services Commission – Development of plans for the new substation behind Dobbinsville is proceeding.  MSC and VanDemark & Lynch have now requested approval of plan changes including two 30-foot easement corridors for the power distribution lines, and relocation of the access road from the location initially approved by the Board.  There may be additional fine-tuning of the plans; thus, Mr. Alfree moved to approve the changes described, and also to authorize the Property Development Committee to handle final approval of the substation plans and have the President and Secretary execute the appropriate paperwork without further Board review.  Motion carried.
OUTREACH COMMITTEE REPORT – Ms. Ross reporting.
Ms. Fiske investigated the Freedom of Information Act quorum provisions and determined that social gatherings are permitted as long as business is not discussed.  With reference to last month’s discussion of the possibility of an engraved brick area as a memorial opportunity for citizens, Ms. Ross distributed a handout describing a similar program being conducted for the Russell Peterson Wildlife Center. She said that she planned to make a motion in January, including a roll call vote, to determine the will of the Board as to whether or not the Trustees would move forward with a memorial program.  She noted that many people in the community have spoken to her about this issue.
PROPERTY MAINTENANCECOMMITTEE/PENN FARM – Mr. Castagno reporting.
Mr. Castagno reminded the Board that the dedication ceremony for the 2200 square foot Fire House addition will be December 7 at 7 p.m.  Also, on the older part of the building, painting and roof repair are underway. Mr. Viola will follow up on the remaining punch-list items on the Old Library roof project. 
Regarding Penn Farm, Mr. Castagno thanked the Board for respecting the privacy and the delicacy of the situation with our long-term tenant.  All activity at the Farm has been channeled through Mr. Castagno, and the Quigley family is kept fully informed.  Thirty-six acres along the Farmers Market boundary of the Farm have been cleared, tilled, and planted with a rye cover crop.  Twenty acres along the Route 273 side have been cleared, mowed, and sprayed.  Next year the plan is to plant both areas with hay.  Major landscaping and clearing has been done around the house, and two dilapidated sheds have been dismantled.  Countless pieces of farm equipment and vehicles (and some other unusual items) have been liberated from the underbrush, many after having been out in the open for decades.  Piles of debris are being cleared out.
As to the house, the electric meter and circuit box have been replaced, a new heater and oil tank installed, and a cement basement poured with French drains and sump pump.  We will begin to evaluate and address the condition of the living floors of the house in January.  Some barn roof repairs are needed but first a number of adjacent trees need to be removed.  The tenant is planning an auction of personal property in the spring.  An exterminator treated the dirt of the basement floor and also the area around the outside of the house for termites.  The extent of the interior termite damage has yet to be fully determined.
Mr. Alfree commended Mr. Castagno for the impressive amount of forward movement on the Farm that he has accomplished in a short time.  Mr. Wilson agreed, and said that there was so much involved we had once considered hiring a project manager; however Mr. Castagno stepped up to the challenge with enthusiasm.  
Mr. Wilson reviewed that the former Penn Farm Committee has been suspended, and that the Board officers recently met to contemplate next steps and a larger vision for the Farm, given its historic value, national uniqueness, and exciting potential.  Mr. Viola described the outcome of that discussion.  The officers agreed that defining the future use and the contribution of the Farm to the citizens of New Castle is probably the most important work that the Board will do in the next couple of years.  While there is talent on the Board, a professional level of expertise is required within the context of a formal comprehensive planning process.  It is therefore proposed that a redefined long-range planning committee be assembled, including appropriate experts from various disciplines and no more than two Trustees.  Representatives from the community, including some who attended the March workshop and expressed strong interest in the project, could also be included.
After a lengthy discussion about process, respective roles, participants, etc., Mr. Alfree said that the officers had concluded that the magnitude and uniqueness of the situation required a new approach with a larger scope than simply the usual creation of an ad hoc committee.  Mr. Viola said that one of the most important points would be how the current short term maintenance and repair work would dovetail with the developing long-range plans, and to avoid doing anything that would inadvertently set us back.

The next step will be to invite Michael McGrath, State Manager of Agricultural Lands Preservation, to meet with the officers and tour the Farm.

FINANCE COMMITTEE – Mr. Appleby reporting.
Mr. Appleby and Mr. Gallagher reiterated that further clarification is needed regarding the Trust financial contribution to the City’s “green” projects.  With respect to planning for the next budget cycle, he reviewed various contingencies which might affect the projections for the upcoming fiscal year.  
LIBRARY COMMITTEE – Mr. Viola reporting.
Mr. Viola said that there will be a letter published in the New Castle Weekly updating the public on the Library construction and fundraising progress.  Contributions to the Capital Campaign are still needed.
OPEN SPACE – No update.
BY-LAW COMMITTEE – No update.
BATTERY PARK COMMITTEE – Mr. Castagno reporting.
Committee has divided work into two parts: maintenance and strategic planning. Further information is needed about the nature and impact of the National Park Service plans.  Budget requests for FY11 maintenance will be forwarded to the Finance Committee.
GOOD WILL FIRE HOUSE COMMITTEE – No update.
OTHER COMMITTEES – None.

COMMUNICATIONS
· Notices from State DNREC regarding subaqueous permit applications:  1) Good Will Fire Company Boat Ramp improvements; 2) Seeds of Greatness Ministry drainage channel modification at 610 W. 7th Street; 3) Replacement of sluice/flapper gate at Buttonwood Dyke.  
· Thank you card from Nicole Alfree for scholarship grant (niece of Michael Alfree).
· Letter from Tom Moran of DNREC dated 11/2/09 regarding proposed operational/electronic upgrades to the 1994 tide gate structure at Bull Hill.  City and/or Trustees have responsibility for these maintenance costs. Mr. Thatcher and Ms. MacDonough are getting further information about the cost and specifics of this proposal.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 9:10 p.m.
Respectfully Submitted,
Kathleen MacDonough
Executive Secretary
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